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Dear Member 
 

On behalf of the Executive Council of 
Live Performance Australia (LPA), I 
am pleased to present the Annual 
Report of LPA for the year ended 30 
June 2008. 
 

The 2007-08 year has been one of 
growth and change in our industry. 
Significant LPA achievements over 
the last year include: 

 

• Highlighting the enormous economic and cultural value of 
live performance through results presented in our third 
annual Ticket Attendance and Revenue Survey. Our 2007 
data shows that Australia’s live performance industry 
generated revenue well over $A1 billion with more than 20 
million tickets sold 

 

• Successfully negotiating a number of commercial 
agreements including Wicked, High School Musical, 
Mikado, Shane Warne The Musical, Buddy Holly, Avenue 
Q and Chicago 

 

• Providing advice and support to members on key changes 
to the Workplace Relations Act, including Member 
Briefings nationally 

 

• Establishing an Occupational Health and Safety 
Committee to address the impacts of new OH&S 
legislation on our industry 

 

• Successfully completing a major review of the Code of 
Practice for the Ticketing of Live Entertainment in 
Australia, production of a Complaints Handling and 
Dispute Resolution Policy brochure and appointment of an 
independent external Code Reviewer 

 

• Significantly increasing the provision of immigration 
services to members with 235 applications and 3 195 
entertainment visas approved; a 12 percent increase from 
2007 in applications and 40 percent increase in the 
number of visas granted 

 

• Lobbying Government on proposed changes to 
immigration regulations in relation to the importation of 
foreign artists 

 

• Successfully managing the implementation of a revised 
Membership and Industry Service Fee model 

 

• Presenting the 8th annual Helpmann Awards® at the Lyric 
Theatre, Star City in Sydney and broadcast live on Foxtel’s 
Bio Channel, and 

 

 

 

 

• Launching the Hall of Fame which pays tribute to those 
individuals who have made a major contribution to our 
industry. 

 

Operationally, the year end result reflects tight internal 
management, particularly of expenditure.  Changes in staff 
structure reflect the needs of the organisation with emphasis on 
greater resources in both workplace relations and membership 
services. 
 

With the introduction of a revised revenue structure effective 1 
July 2008, management will continue to closely monitor expenses 
in the coming year. At the same time, greater attention will focus 
on efficient collection of the Industry Service Fee to balance the 
reduction in membership fees.  
 

In a global environment experiencing a financial meltdown, we 
can expect many challenges in the next 12-24 months. The full 
impact of this financial crisis is not yet known and it may be 
another 12 months before our industry feels the full impact. 
However, we know from historical experience that our industry is 
cyclical and any global downturn will have flow-on effects to the 
Australian industry. With this in mind, LPA is looking at ways in 
which we, as an industry, can sustain and grow activity across all 
sectors going forward. This will require finding new and innovative 
ways to develop and present compelling product that audiences 
will respond to. At the same time, we will continue to seek 
appropriate opportunities to work with Government at every level. 
 

I would like to acknowledge and thank LPA’s Executive 
Councilors, all members of our LPA committees and the executive 
team for their contribution and hard work over the last 12 months. 
The ongoing support and commitment of our members is also 
gratefully acknowledged. As always, we look forward to continuing 
to work with and on behalf of members in the coming year. 
 

Yours sincerely 

 

 

 

 

 
Andrew Kay 
President 
Live Performance Australia 

President’s Report 
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Chief Executive Report 

It is with pleasure that I 
present this summary 
overview of LPA’s activities 
over the past 12 months. It 
has been a year of 
considerable activity across 
our industry with both the 
commercial and not-for-
profit sectors presenting a 
diverse array of product 
nationally. Our recent 
Ticket Attendance and 
Revenue Survey clearly 
indicates that over the past 

four years the live performance industry has grown significantly 
with $1 228 658 664 revenue generated in 2007 and 20 887 365 
tickets sold. This growth is substantial but must be seen within 
the broader global market where live performance has grown in 
most major territories around the world. 
 

However in an industry that is cyclical, such as ours, these 
trends must be viewed in context. This is particularly the case in 
an environment of great economic uncertainty where we are 
already seeing contraction of investment internationally and 
review of production slates for 2010 and 2011. The commercial 
markets of Broadway and the West End both report a decline in 
investment and box office and this is expected to remain as 
markets remain volatile. At the same time producers are 
reviewing production schedules and there is a strong trend 
towards ‘battening down the hatches’ with it much less likely that 
we will see a lot of new or ‘risky’ product. 
 

For the not-for-profit sector, this environment presents 
challenges for sustaining and growing sponsorship and non-
government sources of revenue whilst at the same time 
continuing to present programs that excite and engage 
audiences.  
 

These challenges are not new to us but clearly the global 
financial crisis will have an impact on our industry in all kinds of 
ways, some of which cannot be assessed at this point in time. 
This is all the more reason for LPA to continue to focus on our 
three core areas: workplace relations, policy and strategy and 
membership services.  
 

Our small team (compared with our international counterparts) 
has continued to deliver significant outcomes for members over 
the past 12 months. These achievements are presented in this 
report. However, it is worth noting that with a new Federal 
Government in late 2007, considerable time has been devoted to 
assessing and advising members of the implications of new 
workplace reforms. This included national briefings, regular 
circulars and member specific advice. 
 

We also spent considerable time building relationships with the 
new Government and associated agencies. As with any change 
at this level, we have seen restructuring of departments and 
assessment of a range of policies and programs that have 
required us to pro-actively engage. This has required preparing 
a large number of submissions, particularly since early 2008, on 
a range of issues relevant to members. These included: review 
of temporary visas, changes to the availability of wireless 
spectrum, child employment, export policies and programs, 

review of national innovation, superannuation, and the possible 
transfer of Government programs to the Australia Council for the 
Arts. Our industry was also invited to participate in the Prime-
Minister’s 2020 Summit and several Executive Councilors 
attended as individuals. 
 

In late July, we presented our eighth annual Helpmann 
Awards®, hosted at the Lyric Theatre, Star City in Sydney and 
broadcast live on Foxtel’s Bio Channel. The evening was a huge 
success and we were again extremely fortunate to have a 
wonderful team work with us this year to present 41 awards 
across the major performing arts genres. We are particularly 
grateful to the Helpmann Awards® Administration Committee, 
chaired by Ross Cunningham, Jon Nicholls our Executive 
Producer, Stuart Maunder our Director, and our two Associate 
Directors, Simone Parrott and Liza McLean for their unerring 
professionalism and commitment. We also appreciate the time 
and expertise provided by our 134 Panel members. As always, 
our awards night would not be possible without the support of 
our Premier Partners – Arena Management, Foxtel Digital, 
Showbiz, Star City, Ticketek and Ticketmaster – and other 
generous sponsors including QANTAS, proud partner of the 
2008 JC Williamson Award and official airline for the awards. 
 

Going forward, we expect to devote resources to the national 
award modernisation process slated for completion by the end of 
2009. We will also begin negotiations for a new collective 
performers’ agreement. In the policy and strategy area, our 
priorities are developing and implementing an Emerging 
Producers Program and completing a business case based on 
our industry case studies and analysis of the economic and 
cultural impact of the live performance industry. This will be 
utilised to seek future support for our activities. We also plan to 
leverage the Ticketing Survey data more effectively. With 
completion of the Members section on the LPA website we will 
be providing more information online directly to members and 
will be exploring other ways we can better deliver member 
services. 
 

There is no question that the next 12 months will be challenging. 
However, where there are challenges, there are also 
opportunities and this is an industry with a long history of riding 
out cyclical market conditions. There has been a view for some 
time that we need to prepare for a downturn and look for ways to 
ensure our ongoing sustainability and growth. In association with 
LPA staff, I look forward to working with members in the coming 
year to leverage opportunities to address the many challenges 
ahead. 

 

 

 
 
 
 

 
Evelyn Richardson 
Chief Executive 
Live Performance Australia 
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Award Modernisation 
The Federal Government amended the Workplace Relations 
Act 1998 (the Act) in March 2008.  In conjunction with the 
amendments, the Minister for Employment and Workplace 
Relations signed an award modernisation request pursuant to 
the Act requiring the Australian Industrial Relations Commission 
(AIRC) to complete the award modernisation process.  The 
award modernisation request charges the AIRC to deliver 
modern awards that must be simple to understand and easy to 
apply, must be of a safety net character, must promote flexible 
modern work practices and efficient and productive workplaces 
and must be in a form that promotes collective bargaining. 
 

The request required the AIRC to complete three priority tasks 
by 30 June 2008.  The first task was to establish a list of priority 
industries or occupations to undergo the modernisation process 
before December 2008.  The second was to publish a model 
award flexibility clause to be included in modern awards and the 
third was to publish a timetable for the completion of the award 
modernisation process. 
 

The President of the AIRC issued a Statement outlining a draft 
list of priority industries to first undergo the award modernisation 
process, draft award flexibility clauses and a draft timetable for 
completion of the process. 
 

The AIRC also convened a number of Full Benches to sit and 
hear submissions on the three priority tasks. 
 

In accordance with the Minister's request, one of the results of 
award modernisation is to minimise the number of awards that 
may apply to a particular employee or employer.  The AIRC has 
indicated that it will seek, where possible, to create one industry 
modern award, that will apply to that particular industry.  This 
could mean that one industry modern award could replace a 
number of awards that have operated in that industry. 
 

The AIRC determined 18 industry awards would form the 
priority list of awards to undergo the initial modernisation 
process.  The only industry in the priority list which had any 
connection to the Entertainment and Broadcasting Industry was 
the Racing Industry. 
 

During the course of the modernisation process, the Full Bench 
of the AIRC determined that all priority industry awards would 
include a casual loading rate of 25 percent.  LPA made 
submissions to the AIRC that the increased casual loading 
would impose additional costs to employers, and that each 
industry award should be dealt with on a case by case basis, 
having regard to the particular circumstances of each industry 
particularly the effect on employers' bottom line and 
employment within such industries.  At the time of writing, the 
AIRC had not handed down its decision with regard to the 
priority industries award modernisation. 
 

LPA will again be able to address the decision of the AIRC to 
increase the casual loading during the award modernisation 
process of the Entertainment and Broadcasting Industry. 

 

 

 

 

 

The Entertainment and Broadcasting Industry award 
modernisation process is to officially commence in the AIRC on 
23 March 2009 with the final modern award for the industry to 
be made by the AIRC on 4 September 2009. 
 

Proposed Changes to the Migration 
Regulations 
Based on information received from the Department of 
Immigration and Citizenship (DIAC) and our members, we were 
aware that in response to Minister Garrett's election 
announcement re mandating international touring acts to have a 
local support act, the Department was preparing a draft change 
to take effect on 1 July 2008.  The Media Entertainment and 
Arts Alliance had also intimated to members that the Migration 
Regulations would be changed from such date. 
 

We were led to believe that the proposed changes were 
concerned with the Immigration Regulations, Schedule 2, 
Subclass 420 (entertainment visa). 
 

LPA urgently sought a meeting with both the Minister for 
Immigration, Senator Chris Evans and the Minister for the 
Environment, Water, Heritage and the Arts, the Honorable Peter 
Garrett regarding the proposed changes. 
 

LPA and members met with Minister Evans on 8 April 2008 in 
Perth and with Minister Garrett on 8 May, 2008. 
 

On 18 April the LPA Chief Executive, Director Workplace 
Relations and Michael Coppel met with Minister Garrett's Arts 
Advisor, for a briefing on the issues to be discussed with the 
Minister.   
 

Prior to our meeting with Minister Garrett, LPA requested 
members with an interest in this issue, to complete a pro forma 
letter to send to Minister Garrett outlining the impact on 
members' operations should the proposed changes to the 
Migration Regulations proceed. 
 

On 8 May, a meeting with Minister Garrett and his Advisor was 
attended by the LPA Chief Executive, Director Workplace 
Relations and Matthew Lazarus-Hall (Chugg Entertainment).   
 

The Minister indicated that going forward, LPA will be consulted 
regarding the proposed regulatory change. 
 

The next step in the process will be for DIAC to draft amending 
Regulations to the net employment criteria and then consult 
with appropriate stakeholders for comment.  To date no 
amending Regulations have been drafted.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

Workplace Relations 
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Payment for Archival Recordings 
In January 2008, the Musicians' Union of Australia (MUA) 
sought payment to musicians, from the producers of Phantom 
of the Opera for an archival recording undertaken during the 
Melbourne season of the show. 
 

On behalf of the producers, LPA advised the MUA that it had 
been a long standing practice not to pay musicians for archival 
recordings where the contract of employment provided for the 
recording of the show for archival purposes without payment. 
 

The MUA insisted that in accordance with the provisions of the 
Musicians' General Award 1998, musicians were entitled to be 
paid for any type of recording, and therefore, the employer 
was in breach of the Award.  LPA advised the MUA that the 
Award did not provide for payment of archival recordings and 
therefore the musicians would not receive payment. 
 

In March 2008, the MUA made an application to the Australian 
Industrial Relations Commission (AIRC) to have a dispute 
resolution process conducted between the MUA and LPA with 
regard to a dispute about the application of the Award and in 
particular whether the Award provided for payment for archival 
recordings. 
 

The matter came before Deputy President Ives of the AIRC on 
23 April 2008, wherein the MUA sought the assistance of the 
AIRC on the interpretation of the relevant clauses in the 
Award.  The AIRC advised the MUA that it did not have the 
jurisdiction to interpret award provisions as this was the 
domain of the Federal Court, unless the parties agree to the 
AIRC arbitrating the matter.   
 

LPA advised the AIRC that it had been the practice for well 
over 15 years not to pay musicians for archival recordings.  
Such a practice was based on the fact that the Award did not 
provide for payment for archival recordings and that in 1991, 
the MUA and the EIEA (as we were then) had agreed to 
amend the Award to provide for arrangements governing the 
recording of archival and reference recordings.  This 
agreement had been approved by the AIRC on 2 October 
1991.  Unfortunately the parties had not amended the Award 
in accordance with this agreement. 
 

The AIRC advised the parties that unless there was 
agreement for the AIRC to arbitrate this matter, the Workplace 
Relations Act does not allow the AIRC to arbitrate matters with 
regard to the interpretation of Award provisions.  The AIRC 
also indicated that this issue could be resolved in the 
forthcoming Award Modernisation process, as the parties 
would have the opportunity to clarify any ambiguous 
provisions during this process. 
 

LPA advised the AIRC and MUA that instructions from the 
LPA Executive Council would need to be sought before any 
agreement (if any) be given for the AIRC arbitrate this matter. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 OH&S 

Background 

In 2005 the National Occupational Health and Safety 
Commission (NOHSC) issued the National Standard for 
Construction Work following consultation with the major 
participants in the Building and Construction Industry.  
NOHSC documents are instruments of an advisory character, 
and it is usually left to State and Territory Governments to 
adopt such documents into legislation which then makes them 
mandatory in such State or Territory.  The National Standard 
for Construction Work has been or is in the progress of being 
implemented as law in each State and Territory through their 
Occupational and Health and Safety Acts. 
 

From 1 July 2008, the Victorian OH&S legislation was 
amended to incorporate the National Standard for 
Construction Work. 
 

Interpretation of "Construction Work" 

State Governments, and in particular the Victorian State 
Government has given a broad interpretation to the meaning 
of "construction work", to the extent that our Members have 
been advised that the work associated with "bump in", "pre 
production" and "bump out" falls within the meaning of 
"construction work" as it is considered "high risk". 

 

In Victoria, the consequences of this interpretation will require 
all employees involved with "stage work", to undertake the 
"Working Safely in the Construction Industry" training program, 
to obtain a "CI" certificate (formerly the "red card").  Worksafe 
Victoria has deemed that this is the minimum requirement for 
employees who undertake "construction work", and will 
therefore comply with the training requirements required under 
the OH&S Act. 
 

Action Undertaken Thus Far 

On 3 June 2008, LPA in conjunction with Andrew Moon of the 
Arts Centre, held a meeting of Members to discuss the 
ramifications of Worksafe Victoria's interpretation of 
"construction work" on our industry.  The meeting endorsed 
the LPA to seek an exemption from the provisions of the 
Victorian Legislation and to continue the development of an 
industry specific induction training program by officers from the 
Arts Centre and that the LPA, on behalf of the industry, seek 
to have such program recognised by Worksafe Victoria as a 
matter of urgency. 

 

In addition, LPA sought legal advice from Meghan Bare, 
Special Counsel at Baker McKenzie Lawyers.  Unfortunately, 
the advice indicates that the legislation with regard to 
"construction work" would cover the work performed in our 
industry, and that in their opinion it would be difficult to seek 
an industry exemption from the legislation. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Workplace Relations  
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Workplace Relations  

Worksafe Victoria has advised that a blanket exemption for our 
industry would not be granted unless: 
 

• The development of a national training program for the 
 performing arts industry was mapped against the training 
elements contained within the Construction Industry (CI) 
Card 

 

• The national training program for the performing arts 
industry would provide a more relevant induction training 
program to our industry whilst still meeting the standards 
of the CI card, and 

 

• Our industry would not be seeking an exemption from 
other employer duties related to site induction and 
preparation of Safe Work Method Statements. 

 

The Arts Centre’s OH&S unit is presently developing an induction 
training program specific to our industry, to replace the 
requirements for employees in our industry to obtain the CI card.  
It is anticipated that LPA will be in a position to seek an 
exemption on behalf of our industry from the CI card provisions in 
the next two months.  In the meantime, Worksafe Victoria has 
indicated that our members do not need to gain CI card 
accreditation at this point especially if our members are 
undertaking specific on site induction training and keeping 
relevant documentation of such, due to the discussions with 
Worksafe Victoria. 
 

Other Actions Taken 

Executive Councillor Andrew Moon and LPA's Director of 
Workplace Relations have conducted Member Meetings in 
Melbourne, Sydney, Brisbane and Perth with regard to this issue 
and have sought member's views on the development of a 
national induction training program for our industry.  The 
meetings have been well attended and there has been an 
overwhelming response in favour of a national induction training 
program for our industry. 
 

Contact has also been made with the Screen Producers 
Association of Australia (SPAA) who has advised that they will 
support the path taken by LPA. 
 

MEAA will also be involved in the development of the induction 
training program and support the role LPA is taking. 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Priorities for 2009 
• Award Modernisation 

• OH&S 

• Negotiation of Commercial Touring Crew Agreement, and 

• Negotiation of Performers’ Collective Agreement. 
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LPA Code of Practice for the Ticketing of 
Live Entertainment in Australia  
The new LPA Code of Practice for the Ticketing of Live 
Entertainment in Australia came into effect on 1 October 2008. 
This third edition of the Code is the result of an extensive review 
by the Executive Review Committee and the LPA Executive 
Council, in consultation with the Australian Competition and 
Consumer Commission and David Liebermann of Thomson 
Playford lawyers.  
 

A key feature of the new Code is the introduction of the LPA 
Endorsement Mark (pictured below). The Mark is only permitted 
to be used by LPA members, and will assist LPA members to 
combat ticket scalping and build consumer confidence. 
Members are encouraged to use the Mark at all outlets 
(including online) and in promotional or advertising material 
controlled by the member. 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Under the new Code, LPA also now has a formal role to play in 
addressing consumer complaints that cannot be promptly 
resolved by the Venue, Promoter or Ticketing Service Provider. 
Members have been sent hard copies of the LPA Complaints 
Handling and Dispute Resolution Policy which can be provided 
to consumers who are dissatisfied with how their complaint has 
been addressed in the first instance.   
 

The Code is required to be reviewed triennially. As required by 
the Review provisions in the new Code, LPA will shortly be 
appointing a Code Reviewer.  
 

LPA Ticket Attendance and Revenue Survey 
2006 & 2007 

The 2006 and 2007 LPA Ticket Attendance and Revenue 
Survey will be launched at the Industry Briefing following the 
AGM. The Survey results show that there was a significant 
increase in gross revenue of 38.8 percent in 2006 and a further 
6.1percent increase in 2007.  
 

The industry box office in 2007 was in excess of $1.2 billion, with 
over 20 million tickets issued. These are the strongest results 
since the first Survey was completed in 2004.  
 

The top three revenue generating categories in both years were 
Non-Classical Music, Musical Theatre and Theatre. We expect 
the current economic downturn will cause revenue and 
attendance to decrease in future surveys.     
 

 

This is the first Survey prepared by Ernst & Young, with whom 
we are exploring a number of other industry research 
opportunities.  The first project of this nature will develop a 
business case outlining the size, scope and economic impact of 
the Australian live performance industry.  
 

Emerging Producer’s Program 

LPA is committed to developing an Emerging Producer’s 
Program to provide support, practical training and mentoring 
opportunities for individuals seeking to make the transition to 
producer. LPA’s Chief Executive visited London and New York 
in September, and met with a number of industry colleagues to 
discuss their producer development initiatives. The Program will 
be developed by an external consultant in consultation with LPA 
Members from late 2008.   
 

Industry Case Studies Project 

LPA engaged Craig McGovern, former LPA Vice-President, to 
undertake a research project examining the business model and 
economic contribution of specific live performance events. Craig 
has interviewed a range of members and industry colleagues for 
the project, which will produce case studies focussed on the 
following challenges:  
 

• Raising capital for the development phase and initial 
staging of a new Australian work 

• Australia’s capacity to compete for international licences 
for Broadway and West End hits 

• The costs associated with staging and touring live events 
on a commercial basis, and 

• Extending the life of an Australian product after the initial 
investment phase through export. 

 

The case studies will inform LPA’s efforts to encourage greater 
investment in the live performance industry and provide greater 
government support for commercial production. 
 

Craig will present the preliminary results of the project at the 
LPA Industry Briefing in late November.  
 

Australia 2020 Summit 

The Australia 2020 Summit was held in Canberra on the 
weekend of 19 and 20 April. The future of the arts, film and 
design was considered as part of the Towards a Creative 
Australia panel, which was co-chaired by Cate Blanchett, 
Julianne Schulz and the Hon Peter Garrett AM MP, Minister for 
the Arts. 

LPA suggested a number of industry identities to participate in 
the Creative Australia stream, and LPA President, Andrew Kay, 
Executive Councillor Rachael Healy and Life Member, Sue 
Nattrass, were invited to attend. Live performance was well 

 Policy and Strategy 
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 Policy and Strategy 

represented in the 100 delegates chosen for the panel, with 
other delegates including Neil Armfield, Stephen Armstrong, 
David McAllister, Helen O’Neil and Adam Simpson.   
 

Delegates were expected to participate in the Summit as 
individuals, not representatives of a particular organisation. 
Unions, employer bodies and business associations were 
encouraged to make a written submission of 500 words. LPA’s 
submission argued that the current Government structure for the 
performing arts industry does not reflect the nature of the 
industry ecosystem today and called for a National Strategy for 
the performing arts industry that takes a "whole of industry 
approach" to the development of live performance in Australia.  
 

The Towards a Creative Australia stream traversed an extremely 
broad range of ideas over the 2 day Summit. Some of the “top 
ideas” were: 
 

• Create a National Endowment Fund for the Arts – 
incorporating public endowment and private philanthropy 
(including patronage), and provide a wide range of 
support including loans and grants; a review of 
philanthropy and tax incentives to support organisations 
and individual artists and expand the scope of Prescribed 
Private Funds 

 

• Mandate creative, visual and performing arts subjects in 
national curricula with appropriate reporting requirements 
for schools, and 

 

• A whole of government approach to the arts, culture, 
design and the creative economy across all sectors, 
including improved resourcing, linkages and access by 
using broadband connections and including building 
connections between sports and arts. 

The final report of the Summit can be found at 
www.australia2020.gov.au/final_report/index.cfm  
 

Contemporary Music Working Group  
LPA has been a member of the Contemporary Music Working 
Group (CMWG) since 2005. The original objective of the CMWG 
was to obtain Government endorsement for an Industry Action 
Agenda (IAA). Since the change in Federal Government, IAAs 
are no longer being pursued. However, the new Government 
incorporated portions of the CMWG’s IAA submission into its 
Arts Policy and the Cultural Minister’s Council has identified 
contemporary music as a priority area. As a result, the CMWG is 
in the strongest position vis-à-vis Government relations since its 
inception.  

The Arts Support team in DEWHA (led by Dr Matty McConchie) 
has been assigned the task of drafting a Contemporary Music 
Industry Strategy.  The plan will address issues including live 
music performance, export market development and industry 

presence in international markets. It is anticipated that the 
Strategy will be launched in 2009.  
 

Arts Access 

In February 2008, Ministers responsible for culture and the arts 
in Australia agreed that the Cultural Ministers Council (CMC) 
should develop a National Arts and Disability Strategy. The 
national strategy is intended to improve coordination and 
collaboration across Governments, helping to ensure that all 
Australians with a disability have the opportunity to engage fully 
in arts and cultural activities.  
 

With arts access a growing focus for Government, LPA was 
pleased to accept an invitation to join the Arts Access Industry 
Reference Group. The Group comprises key representatives 
from the Victorian Arts Industry including: facility and festival 
management, front of house and visitor services, government 
representatives, marketing personnel, those involved in theatre 
design and technology, audience development and assistive 
media technologies.  
 

In September, representatives from LPA increased their 
understanding of best practice in this area by attending a 
seminar and ticketing masterclass given by Betty Siegal, 
Director of Accessibility at the Kennedy Center for the 
Performing Arts in Washington D.C.   
 

LPA also continued its long standing support for the Companion 
Card scheme in 2008. The scheme has now been introduced in 
most states, with NSW announcing plans to introduce the Card 
in the near future. It is also Federal Government policy to 
develop a National Companion Card and we await the details of 
the scheme with interest. 
 

Child Employment 

LPA has continued to provide advice to members throughout 
2008 on the applicable Child Employment laws in each State. 
We also made a submission to Safework SA’s Discussion 
Paper: Proposed Child Employment Legislation for South 
Australia. LPA’s submission highlighted existing industry practice 
with regard to child employment and emphasised the need for 
South Australia’s approach to have sufficient flexibility to cater 
for the unique nature of child employment in the entertainment 
industry.  
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Changes to the Availability of Wireless 
Spectrum 

The Australian Communications and Media Authority (ACMA) is 
continuing to explore options for the future allocation of radio 
frequency spectrum, particularly when bandwidth is freed up by 
the move to digital television in December 2012.  If the bandwidth 
currently occupied by free-to-air TV is auctioned off to the highest 
bidder (telecommunications companies, Microsoft and Google are 
all possible bidders) this will be detrimental for the current users of 
ultra high frequency (UHF) radio microphones, in ear monitoring 
systems, communication systems and other radio transmitting 
devices used with guitars and other musical instruments.  These 
and other devices are used heavily by LPA members. Depending 
on what future uses this spectrum is applied towards, it may be 
necessary to remove 100,000+ existing wireless units from the 
market.  
 

This problem also exists in the UK, Europe, Canada and the US.  
No market yet has a settled solution. As wireless products are 
produced for the global market; a global solution would be 
preferable.  
 

The Australian Music Association is leading the Australian 
Wireless Audio Group (AWAG) – a coalition of wireless audio 
manufacturers, retailers and end users to work cooperatively with 
key regulatory bodies and Government in order to find a solution 
to this issue. Live Performance Australia is supporting the work of 
the AMA in this regard.  LPA has also written to relevant Federal 
Government Ministers to argue for a spectrum allocation for our 
industry and the need for Government to find a workable solution 
to the issue.  
 

Review of Temporary Residence Visas 

The Department of Immigration and Citizenship (DIAC) released a 
Discussion Paper in June around proposed changes to 
sponsorship arrangements that will apply to users of the Subclass 
457 visa program and other visas in the “400 series”, including 
420 Entertainer visas.  
 

In our response to the Discussion Paper, LPA expressed 
concerns about the additional financial and administrative burden 
that would be placed on sponsors by some the proposals 
including: 

• Sponsors of 457 visa holders being obliged to pay income 
protection insurance for visa holders 

• Sponsors of 457 and 420 visa holders being made directly 
liable for public hospital health insurance premiums for 
visa holders 

• Sponsors of 457 visa holders being liable for the public 
education costs of any minors residing in Australia with a 
457 visa holder, and 

• Sponsors being responsible for fees associated with 
migration agent services.   

 

LPA also made the suggestion that the existing obligation for 
sponsors to cover the public hospital expenses of visa holders 
should not apply where the visa holder has failed to disclose 
pertinent medical information on their visa form.  
 

We await the outcomes of the Review.  
 

Submissions Made to Government 
In addition to those mentioned elsewhere in this report, LPA made 
submissions to a number of Government reviews and inquiries in 
2008, including:  

• Mortimer Review of Export Policies and Programs: LPA’s 
submission mainly focused on the barriers to export faced 
by the contemporary music industry, and was informed by 
the work of the Contemporary Music Working Group and 
Member feedback. The submission also expressed 
concern about the withdrawal of Australia International 
Cultural Council funding, which members have previously 
utilised to undertake international touring 

• Review of the National Innovation System: LPA’s 
submission called for the expansion of the Research and 
Development Tax Concession program to the development 
of new Australian live performance product.  We also 
emphasised the importance of arts education in schools in 
response to the review question “How do we educate and 
equip our people to be creative and innovative lifelong?” 

• Review of the Exemptions and Exceptions to the Equal    
 Opportunity Act (Vic): Our submission highlighted the need 
for existing exceptions used by our industry to be 
maintained 

• Review of DEWHA Programs: LPA was invited to submit 
comments on the possible transfer of a number of arts 
funding programs (including Playing Australia and the 
Contemporary Music Touring Program) from the 
Department of Environment, Water, Heritage and the Arts 
to the Australia Council. The Government agreed with 
LPA’s submission that the programs should remain within 
DEWHA, and 

• Temporary Residents and Superannuation Consultation   
 Paper 
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 Policy and Strategy and Immigration Services 

LPA also proactively engaged with Government, by writing 
letters on topics of industry concern. 

• To Hon Peter Garrett MP, Minister for the Arts and 
Senator Chris Evans, Minister for Immigration, regarding 
proposed changes to the Migration Regulations which 
would make it compulsory for touring international artists 
to have an Australian support act. Members were also 
encouraged to write their own letters on this issue, and a 
number chose to do so. We are still awaiting the 
Consultation Draft of the legislation and/or Regulations 
which will bring this policy change into effect 

• To the Australian Taxation Office and relevant Ministers 
regarding changes to the Tax File Number Registrations 
requirement for touring overseas artists 

• To Lynne Kosky, Victorian Minister for the Arts, regarding 
a proposal by the Australian Medical Association that the 
Victorian Government amend arts funding guidelines to 
prohibit support for projects that “glamorise, feature or 
promote smoking”, and 

• To Byron Shire Council regarding their Draft Policy and 
Guidelines on events in Byron Shire, and their likely 
impact on musical festivals held in the Shire. 

 

Priorities for 2009 
In addition to actively engaging with and responding to 
Government, and advising Members on policy issues, the 
priorities for Policy and Strategy in 2009 will be:  

• Development and implementation of the LPA Emerging 
Producer’s Program 

• Presenting the Business Case for the Australian live 
performance industry to Government and the business 
sector, and 

• Developing a more complete picture of the economic  
 contribution of our industry by undertaking an analysis of 
existing data, commissioning further research through 
Ernst & Young and expanding the number of participating 
companies in the LPA Ticket Attendance and Revenue 
Survey. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Immigration Services 
Immigration services provided by LPA continued to be well 
utilised by members this year. 

Based on our figures for the financial year, 235 visa applications 
were lodged with 3195 visas approved. This reflects a 12 
percent increase from 2007 in applications and a 40 percent 
increase in the number of visas granted..    
 

Quarterly figures are shown in the table below. 

 

 

This significant increase in visa approvals is due in part to the 
incoming Andre Rieu Tour where 619 performers and support 
staff are coming to Australia.  
 

In addition, we have processed a number of large tours this year 
including the Israeli Philharmonic Orchestra, Mickey on Ice, High 
School Musical, Edward Scissorhands, Kiev Ballet, Andy Lua 
and Shaolin in the Wind.  
 

LPA's ability to manage this volume of work while continuing to 
provide our other immigration services is a major achievement 
and reflects firstly, the commitment of staff to ensure members 
are properly supported and secondly, our positive working 
relationship with the Department of Immigration and Citizenship. 
 

The Department of Immigration and Citizenship increased  visa 
and sponsorship fees which became effective on 1 July 2008.    

A circular was sent out to inform members of this increase.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  Q 1 
 

Q2 
 

Q3 
 

Q 4 
 

Total 
07/08 

Visa  

Applications 

66 52 54 63 235 

Visa Approvals 557 522 781 1335 3195 
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Finance, Membership and Administration 

Membership Base Remains Strong, Diverse and National 
The membership of the LPA remains strong and, importantly, reflective of the national, artistic and commercial diversity of the Australian 
live entertainment industry. 
 

As at 30 June 2008, LPA had 271 full members.  As part of LPA’s review of membership, 6 members were identified as unrecoverable 
debts and written off. 7 members resigned and 12 further organisations belong to LPA as consultancy service members, bringing the total 
membership to 283. 

 
 

Finance and 
Membership 
Goals for 
2009 
 

To maintain and 
build a strong 
presence in the 
Live Entertainment 
Industry,  both 
within Australia and 
abroad. 
 

To continue to 
m a n a g e  o u r 
finances and utilise 
our resources to 
maintain our strong 
Financial position. 
 

T o  i n c r e a s e 
efficient collection 
of Industry Service 
Fees. 

Member Coverage, 2008

106, 37%

42, 15%15, 5%

22, 8%

5, 2%
6, 2%

34, 12%

4, 1%

15, 5%
2, 1%

16, 6%
16, 6%

Full Time Producers/Promoters

Non Full Time
Producers/Promoters
Major venues
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Finance, Membership and Administration 
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Financial Results for 2008 
Income   $1,609,087 

Expenditure   $1,585,885       

Profit for the year      $23,202 

 

 
 

13 



  

 

Membership Services 

LPA Website Members Section   
We recently developed a Members Only Section to our website. 
This enables members to log on and access industry information 
including: 

• Pro forma contracts 
• Loose Leaf Industrial Awards (for subscribers) 
• Industry guidelines 
• Codes of practice 
• Immigration services forms and requirements 
• LPA Circulars, and 
• LPA newsletters and media releases. 
 
All LPA Members have a designated username and password 
distributed to the Primary contact within each organisation. By 
utilising the Members Only Section members can log on and 
access news and information from anywhere in the world at any 
time.  

Log on from our home page at www.liveperformance.com.au  

For more information please contact Claire Harris, Membership 
Services Manager on (03) 9614 1111 ext 2. 
 

We All Play A Part 

In April 2008, LPA partnered with the Australian Major 
Performing Arts Group (AMPAG), and the Media, Entertainment 
and Arts Alliance (MEAA) to launch “We All Play a Part” an 
advocacy campaign designed to promote the business, cultural 
and national identity value of the industry for all Australians.  

The launch, held at the Sydney Opera House, brought together 
Australians from across the industry, including campaign 
ambassadors Louise Withers, Don Spencer and Leah Purcell 
along with other commercial producers, non-profit companies, 
performers, set designers, school students, school teachers and 
tradespeople. Other ambassadors supporting the campaign 
include commercial producer John Frost, music promoters 
Michael Coppel and Vivian Lees, and Chief Executive of the 
Sydney Opera House, Richard Evans. 

For more information and to register your support for this 
campaign please log onto www.weallplayapart.com.au  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

LPA Support Save La Mama Campaign 
Many members would be aware of La Mama Theatre’s place in 
Australia's history and its central role in the development of 
Australian playwrights including David Williamson, Jack Hibberd, 
John Romeril to name a few. In early 2008 La Mama Theatre 
building gave La Mama Management notice of their intention to 
sell the building, which the theatre has occupied since 1967. 
, 
In response to this notice, the Board of La Mama sought to 
purchase the building for the required price of $1.7m and raised 
the required 10 percent deposit. 

There was a  significant gap in the funding required to purchase 
the property so as a consequence our Executive Council 
reviewed how best the industry, through LPA, might assist. 
 
Supporting capital appeals is not something LPA has ever been 
involved with. However, the EC agreed that in this instance there 
were at least three reasons why it was appropriate for LPA to 
participate: 
 

• La Mama's national role in the development of an 
Australian theatre sector 

• Its size, and 
• The immediacy of the problem it faces. 

 
 We invited members to support the campaign during August 
and September 2008 in any way that they could. Many of our 
members jumped on board to support the Save La Mama 
Campaign. We are very pleased to report that La Mama has 
raised the revenue needed, and is safe for the future. 
 

Priorities for 2009 
In addition to servicing the needs of LPA members on a day to 
day basis Membership Services’ priorities for 2009 are to: 

• Host a successful networking event in New York on 20 
January for members and New York/US business 
associates 

• To present the 9th Annual Helpmann Awards® focusing 
on building our voting collegiate and engaging external 
stakeholders, and 

• Expand our membership base with a focus on Regional 
Venues and Emerging Producers. 

   

From left to right: Simon Whipp (MEAA), Derek Young (AMPAG), Evelyn 
Richardson (LPA) , The Hon. Peter Garrett, Leah Purcell and Don Spencer 
(Australian Children’s Music Foundation)  
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Membership Services - 2008 Helpmann Awards® 

Helpmann Awards® 

The 2008 Helpmann Awards®, the pinnacle event for live 
entertainment in Australia, were successfully held on Monday 28 
July at Star City’s Lyric Theatre in Sydney.  

The night was enjoyed by all who attended and our Award 
recipients once again reinforced the fact that Australia’s live 
entertainment industry is filled to the brim with talent.  

The 2008 Award winners from all 41 categories reflect the diversity 
and talent across Australia in our live entertainment industry and 
we congratulate them all.  

We were delighted to present the J C Williamson Award to two 
highly regarded industry veterans. Co-recipients of the Award were 
Sue Nattrass AO and Barry Humphries AO CBE (please see 
pages 16 and 17 for biographies). They have both contributed so 
much to our industry and it is with this prestigious award that we 
acknowledge them. 

The pre-broadcast was hosted by funny woman Julia Zemiro who 
kept the awards rolling along while thoroughly entertaining the 
audience.  

The broadcast was hosted by Jonathan Biggins. Jonathan was 
joined by a star-studded list of presenters including Kelley Abbey, 
Vanessa Amorosi, Cate Blanchett, Russell Dykstra, Leah Purcell, 
Virginia Trioli, Googie Withers, John McCallum, Kate Ceberano, 
Lisa McCune and Paulini, just to name a few. 

The entertainment program for the evening included the cast of the 
Rocky Horror Show performing “Sweet Transvestite” and “The 
Time Warp”, the cast of The Phantom Of The Opera performing 
“Masquerade”, Vanessa Amorosi performing her new hit “Perfect” 
and after such success at the 2007 Helpmann Awards, 
“Unusualist” Raymond Crowe performed two delightful acts for us 
again. 

There were also performances by the cast of Guys and Dolls and 
My Fair Lady and dance pieces by Sydney Dance Company and 
The Australian Ballet. 

We warmly thank and acknowledge our Executive Producer Jon 
Nicholls, Associate Producers Simone Parrott and Liza McLean, 
Director Stuart Maunder and all performers, presenters, crew 
members and volunteers who gave their time to make our 8th 
Annual Helpmann Awards® a success.  

This year we received a record number of votes and with our 
voting collegiate expanding every year we are delighted that the 
Helpmann Awards® continue to grow and are so highly valued and 
supported by our industry. Voting is now completely online so for 
more information please go to www.helpmannawards.com.au   

The success of the 2008 Helpmann Awards® was only made 
possible due to the tremendous support of our sponsors and the 
Helpmann Awards® Administration Committee. 

In 2009 we look forward to presenting the 9th Annual Helpmann 
Awards®. 

2008 Helpmann Awards® Red Carpet 

 

Clockwise from top: Jason 
Coleman with the girls from 
Billy Elliot, Cate Blanchett 
and Andrew Upton, The 
Umbilical Brothers on the 
red carpet and Kate Ceber-
ano. 

LPA would like to thank all our 2008 Helpmann Awards® 
sponsors:  
 
Arena Management, Foxtel Digital, Star City, Ticketek, 
Ticketmaster, Showbiz, QANTAS, Media Super, MCA 
Insurance Brokers, Australia Council for the Arts, APRA, 
TressCox Lawyers, Royale Limousines, IDS Displays, 
Fairfax, ACMN, Playbill, Bytecraft, Chameleon Touring 
Systems, System Sound, TDC, Medina, Vibe Hotels, Hendrik 
Forster, PKF, ATS Logistics, Moet Hennessey, Tooheys, 
Molly’s Cradle, Mondial Newman, Suzie Howie - Howie and 
Taylor Publicity, Bruce Pollack - Pollack Consulting. 

2 
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Membership Services - 2008 Hall of Fame Inductees 

LPA Proudly Induct Co-recipients of the 2008  

J C Williamson Award into our Hall of Fame.  

www.liveperformance.com.au/halloffame 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 

 
Sue Nattrass AO 

Sue Nattrass’s professional arts career began when entrepreneur 
Clifford Hocking asked her to operate the lighting for Barry 
Humphries’ first one-man show, A Nice Night’s Entertainment, at 
the Assembly Hall in Melbourne in 1962. This was the start of her 
long, continuing contribution to the commercial and publicly-
funded sectors of the Australian entertainment industry. 
 

Sue had dabbled in theatre while studying Commerce at the 
University of Melbourne. Though she tried acting, she was far 
more comfortable working behind the scenes or front-of-house 
with the various university dramatic societies and the fledgling 
Union Theatre Repertory Company – today’s Melbourne Theatre 
Company. 
 

Sue’s first permanent theatre job was at the Melbourne home of 
vaudeville and revue, the Tivoli, initially as assistant stage 
manager and then as stage manager. From there she graduated 
to the position of stage director and occasional lighting designer 
for J.C. Williamson Theatres Ltd. In 1975 she joined entrepreneur 
Kenn Brodziak, who had bought the Williamson name for his 
production company, Aztec Services.  
 

In November 1983 Sue was recruited by George Fairfax to 
become Operations Manager at the nearly-completed Victorian 
Arts Centre; one of her first Arts Centre jobs was to ‘steer’ the 
hugely successful Concert Hall production of The Pirates of 
Penzance; this launched the Centre’s continuing tradition of 
family-oriented summer musicals. After five years as Operations 
Manager and a year as Deputy General Manager, in 1989 Sue 
became the Arts Centre’s General Manager, a position she held 
until 1996. She later served as acting CEO of the Melbourne and 
Olympic Parks Trust and the Sydney Opera House Trust. 

 

 

Sue was the Artistic Director of the 1998 and 1999 Melbourne 
Festivals. In February 2000 she joined Melbourne-based 
Millmaine Entertainment as Executive Director–Producer 
Services, consulting to a wide range of arts organisations. During 
this time she was called on to serve as Interim CEO and Artistic 
Director in a dramatic ‘rescue mission’ for the floundering 2002 
Adelaide Festival of the Arts.  
 

Sue is a Fellow of the Australian Institute of Management. She 
has served on the Council and as President of the Victorian 
College of the Arts, Chairs the Confederation of Australian 
International Arts Festivals, the Collections Council of Australia 
and the Cultural Development Advisory Board of the Melbourne 
City Council.  She is a member of the Melbourne and Olympic 
Parks Trust, a Trustee of the Sydney Opera House, a Director of 
Federation Square Management Pty Ltd, the Theatre Royal in 
Hobart, the Harold Mitchell Foundation, the John Truscott Design 
Foundation and the Brian Stacey Memorial Trust.  Her past board 
appointments include VicHealth, the Melbourne Football Club, 
Leadership Victoria and the Australia Indonesia Institute.  Sue 
also chaired the Cultural Working Group for the 2006 
Commonwealth Games and the cultural program of the 2007 
World Swimming Championships  
 

In 1996 Sue was awarded the St Michael’s Medal for service to 
the community and, in 1999, the Victoria Day Award for 
Community and Public Service. In the 2002 Queen’s Birthday 
Honours she was appointed an Officer of the Order of Australia, 
and in 2003 she was awarded the Centenary Medal. 
 

In October 2006, Sue received the Dame Elisabeth Murdoch 
Cultural Leadership Award from the Australia Business Arts 
Foundation, acknowledging her ‘contribution to the arts, and her 
impact and authority in many aspects of Australia’s cultural life 
over four decades.’ 
 

In April 2007, Sue was presented with a Lifetime Achievement 
Award by the Green Room Awards Association. This 
acknowledged her leadership and support for all aspects of the 
performing arts sector and the wider arts community. 
 

Sue was President of the AEIA/Live Performance Australia 
Executive Council from 1995 until 2003. She was awarded Life 
Membership in 2003. 
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Barry Humphries AO CBE 

Born in the Melbourne suburb of Kew in 1934, John Barry 
Humphries grew up in a ‘clean, tasteful and modern home’. He 
matriculated from Melbourne Grammar School with brilliant results in 
English, Art and 
 

British History, earning a Commonwealth scholarship to the 
University of Melbourne. There, he studied law, philosophy and fine 
arts, and became notorious for his experiments in Dadaist art, his 
provocative public pranks, and for the songs and sketches he wrote 
and performed in university revues. 
 

Humphries joined the fledgling Union Theatre Repertory Company, 
and it was during a UTRC country tour that he created what has 
become his best-known character, the gloriously garrulous Moonee 
Ponds housewife, Edna Everage. Edna made her public debut in the 
UTRC revue Return Fare on 13 December 1955. 
 

In 1957, after two seasons in Sydney in the warmly-remembered 
Phillip Street revues, Humphries appeared in the first Australian 
production of Beckett’s Waiting for Godot and in The Bunyip and the 
Satellite, a children’s musical to which he contributed lyrics. The 
following year he featured Edna in the revue Rock ’n’ Reel at the 
New Theatre in Melbourne. 
 

In 1959 Humphries settled in London. After appearing in the original 
production of the musical Oliver in the West End, he returned home 
to present his first one-man show, A Nice Night’s Entertainment, in 
1962. Back in London he performed at Peter Cook’s comedy venue 
The Establishment, appeared in Lionel Bart’s musical Maggie May, 
and in Spike Milligan’s The Bed-Sitting Room. He wrote the ‘Barry 
McKenzie’ cartoon strip in the satirical magazine Private Eye. 
 

In the early seventies the McKenzie comic strip inspired two 
successful films directed by Bruce Beresford. And his own film debut 
came in 1967: he was ‘Envy’ in Bedazzled with Peter Cook, Dudley 
Moore and Raquel Welsh. 

 

Humphries went on to present a succession of hugely successful 
one-man shows in Britain and 

Australia and in the last decade, the United States. In these the 
ubiquitous Edna appears with a range of other Humphries 
characters, most notably and consistently the nostalgic ghost of 
Australian suburbia past, Sandy Stone, and the appallingly rough-
hewn, charismatic diplomat and Republican pioneer, Sir Les 
Patterson.  
 

The longevity of Humphries’ career – and the characters he created 
– is unique. After more than fifty years, neither he nor the characters 
show signs of flagging. Edna’s adoring ‘possums’ still crowd 
theatres, still wave their ‘gladdies’ in joyous unison, and still eagerly 
submit to her barbed but good humoured reproaches. 
 

Humphries has appeared in numerous British and Australian films, 
and has created many TV series, mostly starring Edna, who through 
the years has progressed from the dowdy winner of a ‘Lovely 
mother’ contest, to ‘Housewife-Superstar’, then Dame, and now 
International Gigastar. 

 

 
 

Author - Frank Van Straten 

Frank’s interest in the performing arts started when he was still at school. Over the 
years he has amassed a vast collection of Australian theatre memorabilia and has 
researched and written extensively on the subject. He was the first archivist of the 
Victorian Arts Centre’s Performing Arts Museum, and its director from 1984 until 
1993. The Museum is Australia’s principal performing arts repository and one of 
the few of its kind in the world. 
 

For fifteen years from 1986 Frank researched and presented ABC Radio’s popular 
Nostalgia feature over Melbourne’s 774 and the Victorian Regional Network. 
 

In 1999 Frank researched and presented The Sound of Melbourne, a ninety-
minute audio documentary celebrating the 75th anniversary of 774/3LO that 
achieved ‘best-seller’ status on CD and cassette and won one of the Victorian 
Community History Awards in 2000. Over the past 35 years he has conducted 
hundreds of oral history interviews with members of the performing arts 
community. 
 

Frank contributes historical articles to many theatre programs and journals, 
including On Stage, published quarterly by the Victoria Theatres Trust. His books 
include National Treasure: The Story of Gertrude Johnson and the National 
Theatre (1994), The Regent Theatre: Melbourne’s Palace of Dreams (1996), Tivoli 
(2003) and Huge Deal: The Fortunes and Follies of Hugh D. McIntosh (2004). 
Frank acted as Historical Consultant for Graeme Murphy’s spectacular ‘dance 
musical’ Tivoli, which premiered at the State Theatre in Melbourne in 2002. 
 

Frank is a patron of the Cinema and Theatre Historical Society (Victoria) and a 
long-serving member of the Board of the National Theatre. He is a founding 
member and committee member of the Victoria Theatres Trust, which is dedicated 
to promoting Australian theatre heritage. He is on the judging panels of the Green 
Room and Helpmann Awards®, both of which reward excellence in the performing 
arts. 
 

In 1999 Frank Van Straten was awarded the Medal of the Order of Australia 
(OAM) in recognition of his services to the performing arts in Australia. 

 

In 2007 Frank was appointed LPA’s Official Historian. 
 

 Membership Services - 2008 Hall of Fame Inductees 
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Members of Live Performance 
Australia receive all circulars via 
email. If you did not  receive any 
of these please email: 
charris@liveperformance.com.au 

1 -   8th Feb 2008    Cinema Operation on Good Friday, 21st March 2008  
2 -   14th February 2008  Public Holidays for Easter and Anzac  
3 -   26th February 2008  Responsible Officer Training Obligations in South Australia  
4 -   28th February 2008  PPCA Cinema Licence Fees: New Agreement to be Negotiated  
5 -   3rd March 2008               Forum Information  
6 -   3rd March 2008    Melbourne Members' Forum  
7 -   3rd March 2008   Sydney Members' Forum  
8 -   3rd March 2008   Queensland Members' Forum  
9 -   3rd March 2008   Adelaide Members' Forum  
10 - 3rd March 2008  Perth Members' Forum  
11 - 12th March 2008       Reminder: QLD Forum  
12 - 17th March 208   Reminder: Sydney Forum  
13 - 17th March 2008   Reminder: Adelaide Forum  
14 - 17th March 2008 Reminder: Melbourne Forum  
15 - 28th March 2008   Workplace Relations Amendment (Transition to Forward Fairness) Act 2008  
16 - 31st March 2008   Reminder: Perth Forum  
17 - 6th May 2008  Workplace Information Sessions  
18 - 13th May 2008   National Safety Work Australian Awards  
19 - 15th May 2008  DEWHA Greenhouse Gas Emissions Assessment 
20 - 21st May 2008   OH & S Meeting, The Arts Centre  
21 - 5th June 2008   Major Production Fund Call for Proposals  
22 - 2nd June 2008   Outcomes of the LPA OH & S Meeting 
23 - 18th June 2008    OH & S Meeting - Sydney  
24 - 24th June 2008     OH & S Meeting Reminder  
25 - 25th June 2008    OH & S Meeting QLD  
26 - 26th June 2008     OH & S Meeting WA  
27 - 27th June 2008    Increase to Sponsorship and Visa fees for imported artists and personnel  
28 - 1st July 2008     Ordinary Time Earmings Superannuation changes commence  
29 - 3rd July 2008   Proposed changes to sponsor obligations for Subclass 457 (Business Long Stay) and  420 
 (Entertainment) Visas 
30 - 8th July 2008    OH & S Meeting Reminder  
31 - 9th July 2008     Australian Fair Pay Commission Grants Wage Increase from 1st October 2008  
32 - 22nd July 2008   OH & S Meeting Reminder  
33 - 23rd October 2008                                                    New Approach for Temporary Residents’ Superannuation 
34 - 23rd October 2008    Amendments to the Equal Opportunity Act 1995 (Vic) 
35 - 23rd October 2008   New Code of Practice for the Ticketing of Live Entertainment Events in Australia 
36 - 23rd October 2008   Increase to Rates of Pay for the Actor’s Award 
37 - 23rd October 2008   Increase to Rates of Pay for the Live Theatre and Concert Award 
38 - 23rd October 2008    Increase to Rates of Pay for the Musician’s Award 
39 - 23rd October 2008   Increase to Rates of Pay for the Cinema Award 
40 - 23rd October 2008   Increase to Rates of Pay for the Theatre Manager’s - Cinema Award 
41 - 23rd October 2008   Increase to Rates of Pay for the Entertainment and Broadcasting Industry - Dance  Company 
 Award 1998 
42 - 23rd October 2008   Increase to Rates of Pay for the Exhibition Industry Award 
43 - 23rd October 2008   Increase to Rates of Pay for the Entertainment and Broadcasting Industry (Ticketing  Agencies 

Award 2001) 
44 - 23rd October 2008  Increase to Rates of Pay for the Performing Arts Centres’ Award 
45 - 23rd October 2008   Increase to Rates of Pay for the Entertainment Industry (Entertainment and Presentation 
 Services) Award 
46 - 15th September 2008    Occupational Health and Safety Development of an Industry Specific Induction Training 
 Program 
47 - 23rd October 2008  Update on Executive Council of LPA 
48 - 25th September 2008  Increase to Travel Allowances from 1 October 2008 
49 - 2nd October 2008  Reminder: New Code of Practice for the Ticketing of Live Entertainment Events in Australia now 
 applies 
50 - 23rd October 2008   New TFN Registrations Requirement for Touring Overseas Artists 
51 - 23rd October 2008  National Arts and Disability Strategy Discussion Paper – Member Feedback Sought  

2008 Circulars 

18 



  

 

A
D

M
IN

IS
TR

A
TI

O
N

 A
N

D
 F

IN
A

N
C

E 

N
ei

l C
ol

lin
s 

Fi
na

nc
e 

an
d 

M
em

be
rs

hi
p 

 

M
an

ag
er

 

N
ic

ol
e 

B
en

so
n 

A
dm

in
is

tr
at

io
n 

O
ffi

ce
r 

 

W
O

R
K

PL
A

C
E 

R
EL

A
TI

O
N

S 

D
av

id
 H

am
ilt

on
 

D
ire

ct
or

, W
or

kp
la

ce
 R

el
at

io
ns

 

TB
C

 

W
or

kp
la

ce
 R

el
at

io
ns

 A
dv

is
or

 

K
its

a 
A

th
an

as
io

u 

Im
m

ig
ra

tio
n 

Se
rv

ic
es

 O
ffi

ce
r 

 

M
EM

B
ER

SH
IP

 S
ER

VI
C

ES
 

C
la

ire
 H

ar
ris

 

M
em

be
rs

hi
p 

Se
rv

ic
es

 M
an

ag
er

 

A
nn

a 
M

us
ca

ra
 (S

ta
rt

 1
 D

ec
 2

00
8)

 

M
em

be
rs

hi
p 

Se
rv

ic
es

 O
ffi

ce
r 

W
or

kp
la

ce
 R

el
at

io
ns

 

W
or

kp
la

ce
/ L

ab
ou

r m
ar

ke
t 

Im
m

ig
ra

tio
n 

Se
rv

ic
es

 

H
um

an
 R

es
ou

rc
es

 

R
is

k 
M

an
ag

em
en

t 

O
H

&
S 

 

Po
lic

y 
an

d 
Lo

bb
yi

ng
 

St
ra

te
gy

 a
nd

 P
la

nn
in

g 

In
du

st
ry

 S
el

f-r
eg

ul
at

io
n 

R
es

ea
rc

h 

Le
ga

l 

M
em

be
rs

hi
p 

D
ev

el
op

m
en

t 

M
em

be
rs

hi
p 

Se
rv

ic
es

 

C
om

m
un

ic
at

io
ns

 

Ev
en

ts
 

H
el

pm
an

n 
Aw

ar
ds

®
 

LP
A

 A
dm

in
is

tr
at

io
n 

Se
rv

ic
es

 

LP
A

 F
in

an
ce

s 

M
em

be
rs

hi
p 

A
dm

in
is

tr
at

io
n 

in
cl

ud
in

g 
su

bs
cr

ip
tio

ns
, E

IS
, d

at
ab

as
es

 e
tc

. 

LPA - Organisational Structure 
C

H
IE

F 
EX

EC
U

TI
VE

 

Ev
el

yn
 R

ic
ha

rd
so

n 

PO
LI

C
Y 

A
N

D
 S

TR
A

TE
G

Y 

Su
za

nn
e 

D
al

ey
 C

ar
r 

Po
lic

y 
an

d 
St

ra
te

gy
 A

dv
is

or
 

 

19 



  

 

LPA Staff 
Evelyn Richardson  
Chief Executive  
03 9614  1111 Office Ext 1 
erichardson@liveperformance.com.au 
 
David Hamilton 
Director, Workplace Relations 
03 9614  1111  Office Ext 3 
dhamilton@liveperformance.com.au 
 
Suzanne Daley Carr 
Policy & Strategy Advisor  
03 9614  1111 Office Ext 6 
sdaleycarr@liveperformance.com.au 
 
Kitsa Athanasiou 
Immigration Services Officer 
03 9614  1111 Office Ext 7 
kathanasiou@liveperformance.com.au 
 
Claire Harris 
Membership Services Manager 
03 9614  1111 Office Ext 2 
charris@liveperformance.com.au 
 
Neil Collins 
Finance & Membership Manager 
03 9614  1111 Office Ext 5 
ncollins@liveperformance.com.au 
 
Nicole Benson 
Administration Officer 
03 9614  1111  Office Ext 0 
nbenson@liveperformance.com.au 
 
 

Executive Council 

Andrew Kay - President 
Andrew Kay & Associates 
 
Sue Hunt - Vice President 
CarriageWorks 
 
Craig McGovern - Vice President 
QPAC (resigned June 2008) 
 
 

Ann Tonks - Vice President 
Melbourne Theatre Company 
 
 

Daniel Ballantyne 
Civic Precinct Newcastle  
 
 

Adrian Collette 
Opera Australia 
 
 

Michael Coppel 
Michael Coppel Ventures 
 
 

Richard Fitzgerald 
Her Majesty’s Theatre 
 
 

Pamela Foulkes 
Black Swan Theatre Company 
 
 

Douglas Gautier 
Adelaide Festival Trust 
 
 

Rachel Healy 
Sydney Opera House 
 
Bicci Henderson 
Star City 
 
 

Michael Jacobsen 
Arena Management 
 
 

Geoff Jones 
Ticketek 
 
Liza McLean 
Tinderbox Productions 
 
 

Andrew Moon 
Victorian Arts Centre Trust 
 
 

Jon Nicholls 
Jon Nicholls Productions P/L 
 
 

Maria O’Connor 
Ticketmaster 
 
 

Rodney Phillips 
Ogden AEG (Perth) 
 
 
 
 

Observers to the Executive Council 
 
Ross Cunningham 
Ross Cunningham Consulting 
 
 

John Kotzas 
Queensland Performing Arts Centre 
 
 

Life Members 
 

Kenn Brodziak OBE 1979 
Paul Riomfalvy 1985 
Frank Baden-Powell 1988 
Noel Blackburn 1988 
George Fairfax 1988 
Arthur William Parlour 1988 
Frederick Gibson 1989 
Lloyd Martin AM 1992 
John Ernest Graham 1993 
Greg Innes 2003 
Tim McFarlane 2003 
Sue Nattrass AO 2003 
Jan Stoneham 2003 
Rodney Rigby 2005 
Kelvin McWhinnie 2005 
Ross Cunningham 2007 
Kate Brennan 2007 
Ian Fraser 2007 

Andrew Guild 2007 
Ian McRae 2007 
 

Representation on 
Committees & Boards 
 
 

LPA staff and representatives participate on 
industry boards and committees including: 
 

• CREATE Australia & Innovation and 
Business Industry Skills Council 

 

• ACCI Employment and Workplace  
Relations Committee 

 

• ACCI Employment Education and  
Training Working Group 

 

• ACCI Occupational Health and Safety 
Committee 

 

• Contemporary Music Working Group 
 

In accordance with disclosure obligations 
under Section 254(d)(i) of the Workplace 
Relations Act (Cth) 1996, we advise that 
Evelyn Richardson was a trustee of JUST 
SUPER Pty Ltd. 
 

Affiliates 

• Australia Council for the Arts 

• Australian Major Performing Arts Group 
(AMPAG) 

• Australian Performing Arts Centres  
Association (APACA) 

• Screen Producers’ Association of  
Australia (SPAA) 

• Venue Management Association (VMA) 

• CREATE Australia & Innovation and 
Business Industry Skills Council 

• MEDIA SUPER 

• Australian Chamber of Commerce and 
Industry (ACCI) 

• The Broadway League, USA 

• The Society of London Theatre/Theatre 
Managers Association, UK 

• PEARLE*, the Performing Arts  
Employers Associations League Europe, 
Brussels.  

 

 

 

LPA Staff, Executive Council, Life Members, Representation and Affiliates 
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Committees 
 

Management Committee 
Andrew Kay (Chair) 
Andrew Kay & Associates 
 

Sue Hunt (From Sep. 2008) 
CarriageWorks 
 
Craig McGovern (Until June 2008) 
QPAC 
 
 

Maria O’Connor  
Ticketmaster 
 

Evelyn Richardson 
Live Performance Australia 
 

Ann Tonks 
Melbourne Theatre Company 
 

Workplace Relations Committee 

Andrew Kay (Chair) 
Andrew Kay and Associates 
 

Bernadette Hayes (Deputy Chair) 
Executive Producer 
 

Rob Brookman 
Sydney Theatre Company 
 

Denis Daniels 
Symphony Services Australia 
 

Alicia Dodds 
Queensland Performing Arts Centre 
 

Glenn Hall 
Ogden IFC (Perth) 
 

David Hamilton (Secretary) 
Live Performance Australia 
 

Andrew Moon 
The Arts Centre 
 

Cath O’Brien 
Sydney Opera House 
 

Evelyn Richardson 
Live Performance Australia 
 

Christopher Tooher 
Bell Shakespeare 
 

Vernon Winley 
Opera Australia 
 

Louise Withers 
Louise Withers and Associates 
 

 

Helpmann Awards® 

Administration Committee (HAAC) 

Ross Cunningham (Chair) 
Ross Cunningham Consulting 

 

Ann Tonks (Deputy Chair) 
Melbourne Theatre Company 
 

Len Amadio 
Arts Consultant 
 

Daniel Ballantyne 
Civic Precinct Newcastle 
 

Rachel Healy 
Sydney Opera House 
 

Sue Hunt 
Carriageworks 
 

Liza McLean 
Tinderbox Productions 
 

Craig McMaster 
Showbiz 
 

Jon Nicholls 
Jon Nicholls Productions 
 

Maria O’Connor 
Ticketmaster 
 

Susan Provan 
Melbourne International Comedy Festival 
 

Evelyn Richardson 
Live Performance Australia 
 

Rodney Rigby 
newtheatricals 
 

Jan Stoneham 
LPA Life Member 
 

Kelvin McWhinnie 
Theatre Royal 
 

Key Organisations Committee 

Cathcart Weatherly (Chair) 
Spare Parts Puppet Theatre 
 

Sam Cook 
Yirrayakin 
 

Nicole Lauder 
La Boite Theatre 
 

Belinda MacQueen 
Patch Theatre Company 
 

Alice Nash 
Back to Back Theatre 

 

Exhibitions & Events Committee 

Les Laity (Chair) 
Synthesis Design and Display 
 

 

 

Jim Delahunty 
Exhibition Hire Services 
 

Con Fountas 
Expo Hire 
 

David Hamilton 
Director, Workplace Relations - LPA 
 

Keith Lydon 
AE Displays 
 

Tim Morgan 
Morgan Expo Hire 
 

OH & S Committee  

Andrew Moon, Victorian Arts Centre Trust 
(Chair) 
 

David Hamilton,  Live Performance 
Australia (Secretary) 
Committee to be Advised  
 

Consultants  
Legal 

Robert McCormack, TressCox Lawyers 

David Lieberman, Thomson Playford Cutlers 

Insurance 

John Christoffelsz, MCA Insurance Brokers 

Auditor 

PFK Chartered Accountants & Business 
Advisers 

Accountant 

Leah Supple,  Abound Business Solutions  

Taxation 

Michael Roseby, Roseby, Rosner & Young 

Information Technology 

Paul Flynn, Net Service 

Murray Brust, Sportal 

Val Eimutis, Re-Fresh Web Services 

Reece Lamshed, Binary Blue 

Public Relations and Media  

Susan Fitzpatrick, Dateline Media 

Graphic Design 

Piers Buxton, Tommy Gun 

 Committees and Consultants 
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Appendix A - Financial Report 
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